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T yeRown of
N e w s l e t t e r

W h o ’s on First?
SE L E C T M E NE L E C T M E N’S ME S S A G EE S S A G EMemorial Day

Ceremony Events
A n n o u n c e d

On Monday, May 30, at 9:00 a.m. the
Town of Rye will conduct a Memorial Day
Ceremony at the Central Cemetery. The
ceremony will begin with a short parade
from the Town Hall to the Cemetery for
the Presentation of the Colors. Participa-
ting in the parade will be pipers and
drummers from The New Hampshire
Police Association Pipes and Drums; the
Rye Police and Fire Departments; the
Winnacunnet Marine ROTC Color Guard;
veterans; and the Girl and Boy Scouts.
Commander Graham S. Stowe from the

USCGC R e l i a n c e will be the guest speak-
er. Music will be provided by Karrie
Burnett. Awards will be presented to the
winners of the Poster and Poetry
Contests from the Rye Elementary and
Junior High Schools. The winning posters
will be available for viewing and the
winning poems will be read. Rye clergy
will provide the Invocation and the
Benediction. Immediately after the cere-
mony, refreshments will be provided by
the Rye Historical Society.
The Town of Rye has lost soldiers,

sailors, airmen, marines, and merchant
seamen in armed conflicts, including 38
lost in the American Revolution. The
Town also remembers on this occasion
those firemen and police officers who
were lost in the line of duty. In view of
Operation Iraqi Freedom and the ongo-
ing War On Terrorism, all residents are
encouraged to attend the Memorial Day
C e r e m o n y .
The members of the Seacoast Memorial

Post #8942 of the VFW, Rye, extend a per-
sonal invitation to all veterans to come and
march with the veterans in the parade. You
do not have to be a member of a veteran
organization to participate. Those with
physical limitations may sit among fellow
veterans during the ceremony.
In the event of rain, the ceremony will

be held in the fellowship hall of the Rye
Congregational Church, 580 Washington
Road. For more information, contact Jim
Cullen at 964-9918.

Retirement cake for Barbara Flynn,
truly “a treasure of a treasurer.”

P
E R S O N N E L C H A N G E S have been numerous since our last newsletter.  In
April, the resignation of Grace Collette, our Financial A d m i n i s t r a t o r, was
accepted with re g ret.  During Grace’s time with us, she successfully bro u g h t

us through our first audit under GASB-34, the new federal accounting system.
Cyndi Gillespie, our former Financial A d m i n i s t r a t o r, was welcomed back to

fill the position.  She had been serving Newington as Town A d m i n i s t r a t o r.
Shortly there a f t e r, Barbara Flynn, Town Tre a s u rer for 23 years, announced

her re t i rement effective May 15.  The position was posted in-house for the
mandatory time.  On May 5, Chairman John Moynahan resigned as selectman
and was appointed Deputy Tre a s u rer by Barbara Flynn.  The remaining select-
men signed the approval of his appointment.  This process assures a seamless
transition of financial affairs that will culminate when John is appointed
Tre a s u rer effective May 16.

Meanwhile, the position of Town Administrator has remained vacant since
last October.  With the invaluable assistance of Nancy Weiand and the support
of Town Hall staff, your selectmen provided “hands-on” management thro u g h

the end of 2004 and have brought the
Town through nearly half of the new
y e a r.    Many ongoing situations have
been resolved and others are nearing
c o m p l e t i o n .

It is now time to conduct a job
s e a rch for a Town Administrator and
for the remaining selectmen to
appoint a third member of the Board
to fill the rest of John’s term (to Marc h
of 2006).

In moving forward, we have hire d
an interim Town Administrator in the
person of Phil A rel.  For eight years,
M r. A rel served as Town A d m i n -
istrator of Gilford, NH, abutting Lake
Winnipesaukee.  In addition to the
duties regularly assigned to TA’s, Phil
is also familiar with the special pro b-
lems that summer brings to lake-
side/oceanside communities.  His
contract is open-ended and will ter-
minate with the hiring of a perma-
nent, full-time Town A d m i n i s t r a t o r.

Selectman Priscilla Jenness presents
retiring Treasurer Barbara Flynn with a

copy of the History of Rye.

See Selectmen’s Message, page 2



roundabout have been most vocal in
requesting status of the project; but
we have no answers.   We have been
put in a “holding pattern” by the
state.  We expect to hear just how re s-
olution of this matter will pro c e e d
about the time this newsletter is dis-
t r i b u t e d .

Onward to Summer
Over the past three months, in

addition to the routine items that
re q u i re attention, we have cut the
Town’s Nextel bill in half and partici-
pated in the initiation of a re g i o n a l
Public Health Network.   

We have also received earlier and
m o re numerous complaints re g a rd-
ing trash and dogs at the beach.  The
p roblem is growing at our beaches as
neighboring towns incre a s i n g l y
restrict dogs and enact leash laws.

As summer approaches, our
beach-cleaning program in partner-
ship with the state will continue, as
will our Carry In–Carry Out Policy.
A minimal number of beach barre l s
will be put out at trouble spots.  

Each resident can help curtail the
mosquito population by re p o r t i n g
vernal pools and by removing bru s h ,
debris in gutters, or odd containers
such as old tires that allow standing
w a t e r.  Our annual No-Spray Request
Form can be found in this newsletter
i s s u e .

B o a rd of Selectmen:
Priscilla Jenness, Chairman

Joe Mills, Vice Chairman
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C o m m u n i c a t i o n s
Strides have been made in the

communications area.  Created and
maintained by Drew Doherty, the
Town of Rye website has grown since
its inception into a significant means
by which Rye residents obtain up-to-
date information re g a rding To w n
events and services.  With Dre w ’ s
assistance and input from Chief A l a n
Gould, the original guidelines have
now been established as a Ry e
Website Policy approved by the
B o a rd of Selectmen, and we have off i-
cially appointed Drew Doherty as
Rye We b m a s t e r.

The Website Policy will also serve
as the basis for selection of material to
be viewed on Channel 22 in the
f u t u re.  Susan Rizkalla and Michael
Schwartz, co-chairmen of our Com-
munications Committee, have been
working to enable our use of Channel
22 under our current Comcast fran-
c h i s e .

Meeting with Bryan Christiansen,
Comcast Manager of Government/
Community Relations, we learned
that we had four options for Rye use
of public television.  They ranged in
cost from $2200, which will allow text
messages to be shown at specified
times, to $35,000 for studio, camera,
and light equipment, but does not
include the cost of someone to ru n
the equipment.  In any case, Ry e
Cable 22 viewers would not re c e i v e
the Portsmouth programming during
the Rye transmissions.

We have elected to begin in a small
w a y, possibly one hour twice each
d a y.  Each broadcast will be a loop of
timely Town information, meetings,
and events.  The $2200 annual cost
can be paid up front by the To w n
(nothing was budgeted for this) or
amortized at an estimated two to
t h ree cents per monthly cable bill for
the remainder of the franchise, which
runs to 2009. Rye has appro x i m a t e l y
1000 cable users.  At this writing, we
a re awaiting determination of the
method of approval:  public hearing
now or warrant article next Marc h .

Rye Recycling/Brush Dump
Enhancement Committee

In response to complaints fro m
several Public Works Department
abutters, your selectmen have estab-
lished an ad hoc Rye Recycling/
B rush Dump Enhancement Commit-
tee consisting of Mary Smith, Bob
B rown, John Pro v e n c h e r, Leon
Blaisdell, and Del Record, serving as
chairman/scribe. 

The charge from the selectmen to
this committee is: to reach a consen-
sus on a creative, economical, and
visually attractive proposal for con-
sideration by the Board of Selectmen
to upgrade the perimeter of the
Recycling Center/Brush Dump fro m
the intersection of Grove and
Washington Roads east along Gro v e
Road to the property of Zed White,
that area encompassing the land fro m
the Grove Road right-of-way to and
including the present fence.

The committee was also ad-
vised that the charge does not
encompass operational activities
of the facility or relocation of the
c u r rent entrance or exit.

For your information, the Gro v e
Road site has long been used for
excavation of gravel and dumping of
b rush and stumps.  In 1976 our
Recycling Program was initiated at its
p resent location by Bill Jenness, then
Highway Agent, with the assistance
of a proud and dedicated group of
volunteers known as the Dump
Committee. Among them were
Frances Holway, Mel Low, Judy
Patterson, Pete Schiot, and Rick
Considine.  Over the years, re c y c l i n g
has saved taxpayers hundreds of
thousands of dollars in two ways:
receipts for recyclables and the dol-
lars saved that otherwise would have
been expended to landfill them.

All present abutters have pur-
chased their land or homes since 1976.

Question Most Asked
We are frequently asked, “What’s

happening with Foyes Corner?”
P roponents for the once-appro v e d

S e l e c t m e n ’s Message--Who’s on First? Continued from page 1

The Town of Rye Newsletter is produced by 
Beckwith Bookworks 

2075 Ocean Blvd., Rye, NH 03870   (603) 964-4800

June Road Paving and Lining
Public Works Director Bud Jordan
announces that road paving and paint-
ing of center and side lines will take
place on town roads in June.   

R e q u e s t : Please, if you can, avoid driv-
ing over the newly painted lines until
they dry.  This will protect your tires
and the carefully painted lines.  

N o t e : Don’t be alarmed if you hear the
noise of the line-painting truck late at
night.  
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Your Beach Commissioners are
pleased to announce the following beach
times and regulations for the 2005 season:

Rye’s three beaches, Wallis Road Ex-
tension, Cable Road Extension, and
Sawyers, are scheduled to open on Satur-
d a y, June 18. The normal hours of Beach
Safety Patrol will be from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m.,
seven days a week. These hours are subject
to change based on weather conditions.

We are pleased to report that many of
our experienced lifeguards will be
returning this year. All our lifeguard s
meet strict qualification re q u i re m e n t s
and receive daily training prior to re p o r t-
ing to the beach. The lifeguards will con-
tinue to use the following flag system:
G reen Flag = normal conditions; Red Flag
= warning of extreme conditions. We are
fortunate to have the finest team of
g u a rds in the area, and we encourage our
residents to approach any lifeguard with
questions re g a rding surf conditions, or
any other beach issues.

Dogs are strictly prohibited from our
beaches between the hours of 8 a.m. and
6 p.m. daily, beginning May 28 thro u g h
September 30. When you bring your dog
in the allowed hours, please re m e m b e r

Beach Commissioners Detail New Beach Season
you are responsible for removing any
dog waste left by your dog on the beach.
“Mutt mitts” for waste removal will
again be available at Wallis and Cable
Road Extension beaches. Please re m o v e
any dog waste, including the used mutt
mitt, to your own property for disposal.

The state-mandated Carry-In/Carry-
Out policy will be in effect again this
s u m m e r. Please take any trash associated
with your visit home with you for dis-
posal. For those residents with re n t a l
p roperties, please remind your summer
guests of this policy. We are pleased to
announce the state-owned power- c l e a n-
ing machine will again be available to the
town of Rye this summer.

Our beaches continue to be a source of
beauty and enjoyment. Please do your
part by following the posted rules so that
we may all benefit from our clean beach-
es throughout the summer season. Yo u
may contact any member of the Beach
Commission by calling the Selectmen’s
O ffice at 964-5523.

Rye Beach Commission:
Peter Clark, Chairman

Scott McQuade
Tim Sanborn  

P roperty owners will have re c e i v e d
the spring tax bill by the time you re a d
this newsletter. For most taxpayers, the
valuation is one half of last fall’s bill.
Exceptions are those properties where
building construction has taken place on
p reviously vacant land or where stru c-
t u res on improved land were demol-
ished and replaced by new.  The spring
bill for such will reflect the status of the
c o n s t ruction as of April 1, 2005.  A l s o
included will be revisions to update or
c o r rect data implemented by the state
re q u i rement for one-quarter of the build-
ings in Town to be re m e a s u red and re i n-
spected over a four-year cycle.  That on-
going process commenced in 2003 and
will continue annually. Updates will be
shown on this first bill for those pro p e r-
ties that were visited.  Should the owner
d i s a g ree with the assessment, the appeal
period begins upon receipt of the fall tax
bill up to March 1, 2006.

In the upcoming months the State
Department of Revenue A d m i n i s t r a t i o n
(DRA) will be conducting an assessment
review of the Town of Rye.  Random
p roperties will be chosen that the state
will re m e a s u re and reinspect for accura-
c y. This will be an ongoing pro c e s s
t h roughout the remainder of the year.

Another state re q u i rement is that
p roperty valuations must be maintained
as close to fair market value as possible.
This will re q u i re the assessing office to
update assessments periodically, com-
mencing with the 2005 tax year.
Following market analysis, the valuation
adjustments will become effective with
the Fall 2005 tax bill. The most re c e n t
study by the state in 2004 determined
that the Town’s ratio of assessed valua-
tion to fair market value was 67.9 per-
cent.  The purpose of the update this
year is to re s t o re assessments to as close
to 100 percent as possible.

We would also like to inform persons
eligible to apply for the Elderly
Exemption that the application is avail-
able at the A s s e s s o r’s Office and must be
submitted by August 1. The applicant
must be at least 65 years of age as of
April 1 of this year and have been a re s i-
dent of New Hampshire for the prior
five years.  Income limitations are

$40,000 for a single person, $59,900 for
married and total assets not in excess of
$199,000, exclusive of the re s i d e n c e .

The values and property information
a re available to you online and updated
four times a year.  Please visit
h t t p : / / d a t a . v i s i o n a p p r a i s a l . c o m /
ryenh/ or call the office at 964-5523 if we
can help you.

H o w a rd Pro m e r, CNHA- A s s e s s o r
Heather Austin, Assessing Clerk

A s s e s s o r’s Off i c e
Discusses State
Remeasuring Process

R e c o g n i t i o n
We wish to recognize the contribu-

tions of Peter Mullaly, who re c e n t l y
passed away.  Peter served the people of
Rye as a Commissioner of the Rye Wa t e r
District since 1998. Peter brought to the
District his wealth of technical knowl-
edge and practical experience as well as
his continually positive and cheerful
p resence. He will be truly missed and
well re m e m b e red by us all.

Results of Annual Meeting
At our annual meeting held at the

Rye Water District News
Rye Junior High School on March 26
the following residents were elected: 

• Joseph Kenney was reelected to a
t h ree-year term as Commissioner.

• Lawrence Gormley was re e l e c t e d
to a two-year term as Moderator.

The District authorized the expendi-
t u re of the residual of the 2004 bond,
$61,072.00,  to raise and appro p r i a t e
$60,000 to be placed in the existing cap-
ital reserve fund, and to raise $846,290
to defray the Water District’s charg e s
for the ensuring year.

All mains connected to our wells
have been thoroughly flushed.   

Flyers with information on haz-
a rdous waste disposal have been hand
d e l i v e red to homes and businesses in
the wellhead protection zone (4,000
foot radius from our wells).    

Water Conservation
It’s time to remind customers to con-

serve water throughout the summer.
The best time to water lawns is before 9
a.m. and after 6 p.m. 
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Beach parking permits a re on sale at
the Town Clerk’s office at a cost of
$20.00/each. Bring a registration with
you for the vehicle on which the permit
is to be placed for each permit re q u e s t e d
(one permit per registration). Only Ry e
residents and/or property owners are
eligible to receive Beach parking per-
mits.  The permits are valid at designat-
ed areas located at the following s e v e n
locations:  Cable Road Extension, Wa l l i s
Road Extension, Sawyer’s Beach, easter-
ly side of Route 1A on the public b e a c h
access opposite Petey’s Restaurant, Jen-
ness Avenue Extension, Atlantic Av e n u e
Extension, and Old Town Wa y.

Dog Licenses a re re qu i red each year
between January 1 and April 30.  If you
haven’t yet re g i s t e red your dog, please
stop by our office as soon as possible
with proof of the dog’s up-to-date
rabies inoculation.  The cost is $6.50 for
a neutered or spayed animal and $9.00
for a non-altered dog.  Seniors (over 65)
can license one dog for a reduced cost

of $2.00.  Puppies less than seven
months old are $6.50.  After June 1 pen-
alties are added to the cost ($1.00 for
each month overdue).  A d d i t i o n a l l y,
the law re q u i res us to notify the Police
Department of any unlicensed dogs
after June 1, which means the dog
owner could be re q u i red to pay a civil
f o r f e i t u re of $25.00 per animal.

Property tax bills for the first issue
2005 billing are scheduled to be mailed
in late May and will be due by July 1.
For most taxpayers, the amount will be
half of the entire 2004 billing.  If your
property tax dollars are escrowed
t h rough your mortgage company, be
s u re to send them a copy of your bill.
Many mortgage companies contact us
t h rough a property tax payment serv-
ice, but we cannot be sure your bank or
mortgage company is included.  A n d ,
of course, with all the mortgage chan-
ges that are happening, you’ll want to be
s u re your mortgage company is alerted.

Jane Ireland, Town Clerk/Tax Collector

Beach Permits, Dog Licenses, Tax Bills Are Here Again

The mosquito season is upon us once
again. After a long cold winter our
winged “friends” are returning. Mosqui-
tos have been a scourge to our planet for
eons, well before humans walked the earth. 

Rye has many areas capable of sup-
porting mosquito development. T h e re
a re red maple swamps, woodland pools,
roadside ditches, catch basins, flooded
fields and salt marshes that provide shal-
l o w, stagnant depressions for mosquito
larvae. The entire coast of Rye is dotted
with salt marshes. Mosquito larvae must
have water. They are maggot-like cre a-
t u res with no arms or legs for swimming.
They “wiggle” their bodies to move up
and down in the water column. Like
whales and humans, larvae need to sur-
face to breathe air. Without periodic trips
to the surface larvae drown. 

Mosquito control is most eff e c t i v e
when directed against mosquito larvae.
Larvae are concentrated in small are a s
and have no means to escape contro l
applications. In contrast, a winged mos-
quito (adult fly) is capable of dispersing
over large areas and, there f o re, more dif-
ficult to control. The control of mosquito
larvae is called “larvaciding.” Our most
common larvacide is a bacterium called
BTI. Corn particles with BTI are applied to
aquatic habitats where larvae are found.
The larvae consume the corn particles and
a re exposed to the bacterium. The bacteri-
um is very specific to mosquito larvae. 

Street spraying controls adult flying
mosquitos and supplements our lar-
vaciding eff o r t s . S t reet spraying is called
“adulticiding.” Adulticiding is useful in
diminishing high adult mosquito popu-
lations, especially during elevated thre a t s
for West Nile Vi rus. Adulticiding is not
regularly scheduled since it is dependent
upon high mosquito populations and
favorable weather conditions. A d u l t i c i d -
ing typically begins around Memorial
Day and ends in September. 

West Nile Virus (WNV) is a bird dis-
ease transmitted by mosquito bites.
Humans are accidental hosts. Each year
WNV has become more prevalent in
New Hampshire and the seacoast. Our
catch basin larvaciding program targ e t s
the control of Culex (bird feeding) mos-
quitos. Adult Culex  mosquitos amplify
WNV in local bird populations thro u g h
“biting.” Other mosquito species then

transmit WNV from birds to humans. A
new mosquito, called japonicus, is
becoming well established in Rye. It is
also found in catch basins from May
t h rough October. Japonicus is an aggre s-
sive mosquito and is a well documented
“bridge vector” of WNV between bird s
and humans. Another new mosquito, the
Asian tiger mosquito, is on our doorstep
and will likely be identified in Rye soon.

As a homeowner you can make a dif-
f e r e n c e .Aclogged gutter can harbor thou-
sands of mosquito larvae at any one time.
Drain water from buckets, pool covers,
and discarded tires to significantly re d u c e
the potential for being bitten by mosquitos.

The Rye Mosquito Control Commis-
s i o n completed a salt marsh re s t o r a t i o n
p roject last fall at the Fairhill Saltmarsh,
which included excavation of large pools
that now support mosquito-eating min-
nows called mummichogs. Pre l i m i n a r y
monitoring indicates that this site will no
longer re q u i re larvaciding. A 2005 pro j e c t
is planned for another portion of the
F a i rhill Salt Marsh. 

Michael Morrison has volunteered to
investigate the use of dragonfly naiads t o
c o n t rol mosquito larvae in their aquatic
habitats. Naiads will be released in small
mosquito breeding areas. Mosquito larval
populations will be monitored to deter-

mine the effectiveness of the naiads. The
dragonfly release will occur when naiads
become available in mid to late May. To w n
volunteers will assist in the experiment.

In 2005, dead birds (crows and blue
jays) and live adult mosquitos will be
tested for West Nile Vi r u s by Rye’s mos-
quito control contractor.  Any positives,
determined by a 90-minute test, will be
f o r w a rded to the Health Lab in Concord
for further confirmation. 

In summary, all major mosquito
b reeding habitats have been mapped in
Rye. Many residents have helped us
identify smaller breeding habitats on
their properties. Our spring fre s h w a t e r
mosquito season is ending and we now
will concentrate on salt marsh bre e d i n g
habitats. Until we hear otherwise, we
honor all “no-spray” requests from pre-
vious years. Michael Morrision can be con-
tacted directly by e-mail at swampfixer
@verizon.net. Look for Municipal Pest
Management’s new website in June,
which is expected to describe the curre n t
status of mosquito populations, contro l
activities and agents, and salt marsh re s -
t o r a t i o n .

Michael Morrison, Entomologist
Mosquito Control Commission:

Tom Aspinwall, Chairman
Charles A rc i d i a c o n o

Rye Mosquito
Control 2005

�
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Welcome to the Camp Wa n n a r e a d !
Summer Reading Program

Dig out your backpack, put on your
sunglasses.... The Rye Public Library is
inviting young readers of all ages to par-
ticipate in the 2005 annual statewide
summer reading program, Camp
Wa n n a read! Camp Wa n n a read encour-
ages reading for fun and information,
and offers all kinds of reading camp
a d v e n t u re s .

Registration begins Thursday, June
23, with our Kickoff Celebration, com-
plete with an interactive performance by
Wayne from Maine. Campers can re g i s-
ter anytime on or after the 23rd at the
Youth Department circulation desk.

Other activities will include a visit
f rom New Hampshire wildlife bro u g h t
by staff of the Audubon Society, camp-
out game night, Wa n n a read art pro-
grams like tie-dyeing and fairy house
building, weekly crafts and trivia, rainy-
day movies, raffles, and the ever- p o p u-
lar talent show. Steve Blount will sing us
t h rough our finale on Thursday, A u g u s t
11, as we celebrate our summer re a d i n g
and eat moose tracks and black fly ice
c re a m .

Volunteer opportunities and re a d i n g
p rogram information are available in
the Youth Department, on our website
at www.rye.lib.nh.us, or by calling the
Library at 964-8401.

We look forward to seeing you at camp!

Children's Book & Bake Sale
On Saturd a y, June 25, from 9 a.m. to

noon, the Friends of the Rye Public
Library will sponsor a sale of childre n ' s

books, videos, puzzles, and games at
i n c redibly reasonable prices, and the
usual array of fine home-baked goodies.
Plan to attend and also become a best
friend of the Library by joining the
Friends. The cost is only $5 for an indi-
vidual membership and $10 for a family.

Community Survey
During the months of July and

August the Library will be surveying
the Rye community. This survey will
help us define where the Library is now,
who are our current users, what are we
doing well, and what can be impro v e d .
A town-wide survey will provide addi-
tional data on which to build a long-
range plan. All Rye residents and tax-
payers are encouraged to participate.

Notary Public Services at the Library
For many years staff member Tr i s h a

Quinn performed Notary Public servic-
es at the Library. This March staff mem-
ber Pam Woods received her Notary
Public certificate. Between Tricia and
Pam these services are available almost
all the time the Library is open.

Poetry Reading
The participants of Mimi White's

writing workshop will read from their
original works on Thursday, June 2, at 7
p.m. in the Library's Community Meet-
ing Room. The public is invited to
attend. There is no charge and re f re s h-
ments will be served. This is a gre a t
opportunity to listen and appre c i a t e
how talented your neighbors are .

Museum Passes
The Friends of the Rye Public Library

have funded additional museum pass-
es. They give reduced admission prices
to the Christa McAuliffe Planetarium,
the Children's Museum of Maine, and
the Portland Museum of Art. Discount
passes are also available to the Boston
Museum of Fine Arts, the Boston Mu-
seum of Science, the Currier Museum of
Art, the Peabody Essex Museum, the
Portsmouth Children's Museum, the
Seacoast Science Center, and Strawbery
B a n k e .

Volunteer and Bird Carver Extraordinaire
Many libraries have an example of an

e x t r a o rdinary volunteer. In Rye, our
example is Bob Mitchell. Every We d n e s -
day morning for the past four years he
has been checking the Library's overd u e
list with the books actually on the
shelves to see if any have been re t u r n e d
but not checked in. He has turned this
into a game. For each book he finds he
wins a nickel and for each book he does-
n't find, the Library wins. Bob is also a
b i rd carver and donated a dozen of his
b i rds to the Library, where they are on
display throughout the upstairs. And, in
case you didn't know, Bob is 92 years old.

Art Exhibits
The Rye Art Study Group has put

together a wonderful exhibit of water-
color paintings by some of the seacoast's
most talented artists. The paintings can
be seen in the Library's Community Room.

It is anticipated the Rye Art Study
G roup will also schedule a series of
summer art lectures. Visit our website or
call for further information. Jean
Leopold's watercolors, pastels, and oil
paintings are being exhibited in the
main area of the Library in an show enti-
tled I m p ressions of Nature. Mrs. Leopold
has participated in many juried art
shows. She has held one-person shows
in many communities and her paintings
a re in collections from New Hampshire
to France.

How to Contact the Rye Public Library
A d d ress: 581 Washington Rd., Ry e ,

NH 03870 
Telephone: 964-8401
Fax:  964-7065
Website: www. r y e . l i b . n h . u s
Visit our website for dire c t i o n s .

Library Announces Summer Programs

If you do NOT want your property to be sprayed: Fill out the form below
and return it to the Selectmen’s Office by mail or drop it off with the To w n
Clerk.  The sprayer can be turned off and on with precision but it cannot  be
selective as to right or left side of the street. If you select not to be sprayed,  your
neighbor across the street will also not be sprayed.
TOWN OF RY E — N O - S P R AY REQUEST 2005

Rye Town Hall, 10 Central Road, Rye, NH  03870
You may also call the Selectmen’s Office, 964-5523
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The Town of Rye Recre a t i o n
Department, Webster at Rye, the Ry e
Driftwood Garden Club, and Rye A r t
Study Group recently held the fifth
annual Rye Art in Bloom at We b s t e r
at Rye.  The exhibit displayed 25
selected works of art interpreted in
flower arrangements. Music was per-
formed by Ray Demarc o .

The exhibit succeeded in stimulat-
ing interest in flower arranging, shar-
ing the talents of local artists, and fos-
tering community re l a t i o n s h i p s .

The exhibit included the follow-

i n g :

1.“Barbada Seashells” by Te r r i
D o n s k e r, Photograph; Flower
Arranger: Laura Simmons
2.“Blue Haven” by Julie
Hyde, Wa t e rcolor; Flower
Arranger: Fran Hyde
3.“Cedar Waxwing” by
Dwight Hamsley, Wa t e rc o l o r ;
Flower Arranger: Nancy
We i a n d
4.“Changing Tide” by Jean
Leopold, Pastel; Flower
Arranger: Alice Pro v e n c h e r
5.“Changsha Tea” by Judy
Underwood, Photograph;
Flower Arranger: Judy
U n d e r w o o d

6.“Due Gatti Felici” by Elizabeth Boynton,
Wa t e rcolor; Flower Arranger: Priscilla
F l a n i g a n

7.“Folding Laundry” by Ann To l s o n ,
Acrylic; Flower Arranger: Marg
Robertson & Beverly Lord

8 . “ H a r v a rd Square” by Lisa Klane, Oil;
Flower Arranger: Paula Klane 

9.“Jellau Orchid” by Carolyn Payzant,
Wa t e rcolor; Flower Arranger: Caro l y n
P a y z a n t

10.“Kite (Elanus Leucurus)” by Robert
Mitchell, Acrylic; Flower A r r a n g e r :
Barbara Allen  

11.“Motif #1, Rockport, MA” by Barbara
R i p l e y, Oil; Flower Arranger: Marilyn
M a rc h a n t

RYE ART IN BLOOM 2005

“Kite” by Robert Mitchell, 
Acrylic; Flower Arranger:  Barbara Allen

Open Space Committee Hears Yo u :
A Map and Narrative of Publicly Held Lands Is Coming Soon

small, semi-rural community. To date,
the Open Space Committee has met
with 21 landowners to consider incor-
porating their land into the open space
plan. Using a detailed criteria-selec-
tion process established by the
Committee, nine parcels have been
selected thus far. 

Of the nine parcels, 70 acres, in
a g g regate,  have been put into private
conservation easements of various
kinds.  An additional 65 acres have
been put into public conservation
easements. These 65 acres, now
owned by the Town of Rye, in addi-
tion to over 600 acres that have been
p u rchased or otherwise acquired over

The residents of Rye voted in
M a rch of 2003 to raise $5 million
t h rough a bond issue, thus appro v i n g
and encouraging the use of public
funds for the acquisition of land or
conservation easements in order to
p rotect Rye’s natural habitats, open
space, and scenic and re c reation areas.   

Over the past two years, members
of the Rye Open Space Committee
have worked steadily to identify, eval-
uate, and preserve sensitive lands.
Certain of these lands have been iden-
tified by the Committee, and others
have been brought to their attention
by concerned landowners who want
to help keep the character of Rye as a

the years prior to the creation of the
Open Space initiative, are curre n t l y
being studied by the Open Space
Committee. The Committee plans to
develop and make available to the
public a map and narrative of all pub-
licly held lands that will include the
following attributes: location, size and
c h a r a c t e r, history and previous owner,
access points and routes, and activities
allowed or disallowed on the land.

We invite and will certainly wel-
come any Rye resident who would
like to participate in this important
e ffort. To help, please call Nancy at
Town Hall, 964-5523.

The Rye Open Space Committee

12.“Obsidian” by Janice Mellian, Charc o a l ;
Flower Arranger: Marjorie Smith

13.“Painting Whaleback Light” by Judy
Sponaugle, Wa t e rcolor; Flower A r r a n g e r :
Kathy Maxwell-Fitzgerald

14.“Portifino” by Jessica Dickey, Wa t e rc o l o r ;
Flower Arranger: Amanda Bre t o n

15. “Princess Flowers” by Lynn Joslyn,
Wa t e rcolor; Flower Arranger: Priscilla
P a t r i c k

16. “Sea Conch” by Sal Allocco, A l a b a s t e r ;
Flower Arranger: Sal A l l o c c o

17.“Shady Lane” by Claire Russo,
Wa t e rcolor; Flower Arranger: Janet
B ro w n

18.“St. A n d rews By The Sea” by Doris Rice,
Wa t e rcolor; Flower Arranger: Kimberly
D e v l i n - B r y t z

19.“Stranger” by Marianne Forman, Oil;
Flower Arranger: Jane Holway

20.“The Sentinel” by Ed Wright, Wa t e rc o l o r ;
Flower Arranger: Helene Batchelder

21.“Things That Make Me Happy” by
Dorine Gross, Acrylic; Flower A r r a n g e r :
Todd Fernald

2 2 . “ Tide Pool” by Priscilla Jenness, Oil;
Flower Arranger: Priscilla Jenness

2 3 . “ Tuscan Country” by Priscilla Bro w n ,
Wa t e rcolor; Flower Arranger: Kare y
K e l l y

2 4 . “ Vase Of Flowers” by Constance
G i l m o re, Oil; Flower A r r a n g e r :
Constance Gilmore

2 5 . “ Venice Scene” by Carol Mitchell, Oil;

Flower Arranger: Marg a ret Gray
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This past winter and spring have
p roven to be quite busy for the Fire
Department.  Along with handling a
number of medical emergencies, we
have had to respond to several larg e -
scale incidents and fires.  Fortunately,
because of the rapid notification and
response of the Fire Department, no
lives or major property were lost.  I
would like to commend the tre m e n-
dous work and dedication from our
F i re Department permanent and on-
call personnel, Police Department,
and the many surrounding are a
departments that assisted us during
these incidents.

T h roughout the past several
months, the Fire Department has
updated its equipment to meet the
needs of the community.  First, with
the help and contribution from the
Rye Firefighters Association, a new
patient “stair chair” was purc h a s e d
for the ambulance.  This device will
give our crews the ability to safely
transport sick and injured patients
down flights of stairs.  On the same
note, we purchased several other
items for the ambulance, including a
new scoop stre t c h e r, patient re s p i r a-
tion monitors, and a noninvasive air-
way device.  The Rye Fire Depart-

ment will be one of just a few depart-
ments in the state that will be using
this life-saving device.  By using
f o rced air rather than tube insertion,
this device will allow our EMS person-
nel to better treat patients that are
experiencing breathing diff i c u l t i e s
caused by heart failure .

The Department has just completed
a total changeover of its mobile radio
equipment located in the vehicles.
T h rough a statewide Homeland
Security Grant, we have received over
$25,000 in radio equipment, which
will give the department the ability to
communicate with area fire depart-
ments and police agencies during an
e m e rg e n c y.  We have also received a
grant to purchase protective clothing
and equipment to fight brush fire s .
This gear should be distributed by the
end of May.  

I would like to remind all re s i d e n t s
and visitors that if you would like to
kindle a fire in the Town of Rye, you
must obtain a permit from the fire sta-
tion prior to burning.  The State of
New Hampshire has changed the
laws (NH RSA 227) re g a rding fire per-
mits to also include portable fire-
places.  Portable fireplaces include
units such as chimineas, steel fire pits,
and any other device designed to burn
permissible combustibles other than
gas or charcoal.  The Fire Department
will answer any questions re g a rd i n g
permitted burning by calling (or stop
by) the fire station.  You may also call
to have a Fire Department re p re s e n t a-
tive stop by your residence to inspect
a site or portable fire p l a c e .

F i n a l l y, the support from our re s i-
dents is tremendous and is gre a t l y
a p p reciated.  I also would like to thank
the Town of Rye Firefighters A s s o c i a -
tion for their generosity and commit-
ment to the Town and Department.  If
members of our Department can ever
be of assistance to you, your loved
ones, and/or friends please contact us
at 964-6411.  Thank you.

R i c h a rd O’Brien
F i re Chief

Fire Department Updates Equipment 
and Life-Saving Devices

As summer approaches, the Police
Department is getting ready for its
busy season.  This presents a challenge
since we deal with the inc reased work-
load created by the much l a rger sum-
mer population while the size of our
w o r k f o rce stays the same.  I’ve heard
estimates that on a nice summer after-
noon, we may be serving an addition-
al 10,000 people or more on our beach-
es and at our state parks.  At times this
may cause us to prioritize our
response to calls, so we ask our re s i-
dents for their cooperation.

H o p e f u l l y, many of you see us
p a t rolling in your neighborhoods or
doing motor vehicle enforcement on
the roads.  We believe that high pro f i l e
t r a ffic enforcement serves as a deter-
rent to more serious crimes.  As a way
of illustrating this activity, our statis-
tics show that we made 43% more
motor vehicle stops in 2004 than in
2001 and 59% more arrests during that
same time period.  These activities
must be balanced with neighborh o o d
p a t rols, investigations, school pro-
grams, and calls for service.  A s i m p l e
call like a residential alarm may tie up
two officers for 30 minutes each.  A
loose dog complaint may tie up an
o fficer for more than an hour by the
time the dog is located, capture d ,
transported to the kennel, and the
report completed. 

Did you know that Rye has appro x -
imately 1000 dogs re g i s t e red with the
Town Clerk?  Most of our dog owners
a re very responsible, but we would
like to remind everyone that loose
dogs are a significant problem for us.
As mentioned in the previous para-
graph we spend a great deal of time
on loose dog complaints and when we
find them, they are taken to Sagamore
Animal Hospital where they are
impounded until the owner can be
located.  The owner can only get the
dog back after receiving a release fro m
a police officer and paying the board-
ing costs at the kennel.

Some of you may have read that the

“Seacoast Chiefs” have been working
h a rd to change the motorcycle noise
laws.  Several of us testified at the
House and Senate Tr a n s p o r t a t i o n
Committee hearings.  This legislation
was strongly supported by Rep. Jane
Langley and Senator Martha Fuller
Clark.  We are asking the legislature to
make unmuffled pipes illegal and sim-
plify the test pro c e d u re for decibel vio-
lations.  Based on the complaints we
receive each summer, it is apparent the
bikes with “straight pipes” impact the
quality of life for many seacoast re s i-
dents.  

We ’ re all looking forward to some
g reat weather and hope everyone has
a safe summer season.

Alan Gould
Chief of Police

Police Chief Reports
Increased Ve h i c l e
Stops and Arrests
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C o n s t ru c t i o n
activity continues on
the new Rye Public
Safety Building.

The site pre p a-
ration was accom-
plished in the early
w i n t e r, followed by
major excavation
t h rough the winter
to create the build-
ing foundations,
including an “atten-
tion-getting” par-
ticularly deep exca-
vation for the lower
level of the building.
M o re than a few “sidewalk superin-
tendents” thought we had dug too
deeply into the ground. Rest assure d ,
everything in as it should be, with first-
class space being developed in all thre e
levels of the building. The foundation
walls and the backfilling will have been
completed by mid-May.

C o n s t ruction materials continue to

arrive on site. Structural steel will be on
site by mid-May, and will be erected in
the succeeding several weeks. The
s t e e l - re i n f o rced concrete floors of the
“Administration Building” will be con-
s t ructed shortly there a f t e r. Stru c t u r a l
steel for the “Apparatus Building”
framework should be underway by the
beginning of June.  As this proceeds, a

Safety Building Construction Work Increases

Foundation and site work, looking north on Washington Road.

brief, modest “topping-off” cere m o n y
will take place, and the residents will
begin to get a better measure of the size
and character of the building.  Final
details of the radio, telephone, paging,
and security systems, including a new
communications tower, are being pre-
p a red.  Design studies related to pro-
viding future access to the potential of
several thousand square feet of addi-
tional floor space on the floor level
above the fire-apparatus bays continue,
with the expectation that that space
will be shared in the future by a num-
ber of Town users or organizations. 

The construction completion and
moving-in sequence continues on
schedule, with the Fire Department
being  relocated first, and the Police
Department being relocated last,
once the existing Fire Station is
demolished and its site re d e v e l o p e d
as part of this project.  Horne
C o n s t ruction is expected to complete
this project on time, in December
2005, and on budget. 

Victor D. Azzi, Project Manager
Rye Public Safety Building 

Encouraged by the favorable vote
of the March, 2005 Town Meeting on
Article 20 (663 in favor of senior hous-
ing versus 291 against), the Housing
Committee of Rye Senior SERVE has
been working hard to pre p a re a zon-
ing amendment that would allow a
limited number of active adult com-
munities to be built in Rye.  The need
exists, since Rye now has more than
30% of its citizens in the 55-and-up age
bracket, and the current zoning does
not provide for any density gre a t e r
than single family or duplex re s i d e n-
tial units.

The Housing Committee has been
busy visiting senior housing develop-
ments, learning about various devel-
opers, investigating ways to encour-
age aff o rd a b i l i t y, and learning about
financing options.  

In anticipation of another favorable
vote on senior housing in March, 2006,
the committee is also providing infor-
mation to homeowners who might be

i n t e rested in building a cluster of sen-
ior housing units on their land.  A p a r-
cel (or combination of parcels) of
a p p roximately 10 acres could be con-
s i d e red for up to 16 housing units.
The proposed ordinance is flexible,
allowing for single unit homes,
duplex, triplex, or fourplex, and it may
include an existing house on the pro p-
e r t y.

I n t e rested property owners are in-
vited to contact the Housing Commit-
tee of Rye Senior SERVE at the e-mail
a d d ress:  JoanofRye@aol.com.  Hous-
ing Committee members will be
pleased to share their knowledge and
lend their assistance to Rye homeown-
e r s .

Daily Call Program Is Expanding
The Daily Call Program offers tele-

phone contact seven days a week
between 8:30 and 9 a.m.  Vo l u n t e e r s
place the calls each day for the purpose
of providing reassurance to seniors
who live alone.  All Rye seniors are eli-

gible and will be given a full explana-
tion of the program at their home or
apartment by a member of the Ry e
Police Department before deciding
whether to participate.  If you would
like to be included in the pro g r a m ,
please call the Rye Public Library at
9 6 4 - 8 4 0 1 .
Coming Soon:  

Rye Reflections on the We b
An online citizen publishing gro u p ,

s p o n s o red by Senior SERVE, plans its
first web-magazine issue of Ry e
R e f l e c t i o n s this summer and will pub-
lish monthly there a f t e r.  Meetings are
held every Thursday at 2 p.m. at the
Rye Library, and more members are
needed.  The group includes writers,
photographers, artists, and editors.
Persons with computer expertise are
needed, but the ability to use a com-
puter is not a pre requisite for joining.
Call or e-mail Jack Driscoll for further
information:  driscoll@media.mit.edu
or 964-4742 days.

Rye Senior SERV E

Senior SERVE Housing Group Drafting Zoning Proposal
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Town of Rye Board Meetings  June 2005
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      7 pm, 
Conservation 
Commission

7 pm, 

Planning Board

7 pm, 

Planning Board

      6:30 pm,  
School Board 
Rye Jr. High

       6:30 pm, 
School Board  
Rye Jr. High

     6:30 pm,
School Board
Rye Jr. High

25

24 25

22 23 24
6:30 pm, 

Board of

Selectmen
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Selectmen’s meetings are held in the Rye Public Library Meeting Room 
(handicapped accessible) at 581 Washington Road. Other board meetings are held 
at Rye Town Hall, 10 Central Rd., unless otherwise noted. Because meeting 
schedules are subject to change, check the  bulletin board at Town Hall for up-to-
date information.

       7 pm, 
Zoning Board
of Adjustment
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7 pm, 
Zoning Board
of Adjustment

       7 pm,
Conservation       
Commission

     7 pm, 
Conservation 
Commission

28

9 am,  Sewer 
Commission

Presidents’  Day     
Town offices, 
Library closed

29

26

      7 pm, 
Zoning Board of 
Adjustment

9 am,  Sewer 
Commission

30

29

   4 pm,  
Water 
District
60 Sagamore

     7 pm, 
Planning 
Board
Tech. Review

First Day of          
Summer

30
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Board of

Selectmen
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31

Flag Day

        4 pm, 

Water District 

60 Sagamore
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Board of 
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Father’s Day

   Independence Day.   
Town offices closed. 

Celebration and 
fireworks, 

Parsons Field

6:30 pm, 

Board of 

Selectmen

     7 pm, 
Planning 
Board
Tech. Review

    4:30 pm, Long 
Range Planning

Our Town Day

  7 pm,  Rec 

Commission 

Rec. Modular

Town 
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7 pm, 
Planning Board

    4:30 pm, Long 
Range Planning

  7 pm,  Rec 

Commission 
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    4:30 pm, Long 
Range Planning

    4:30 pm, Long 
Range Planning

    4:30 pm, Long 
Range Planning

9 am,  Sewer 
Commission

    4:30 pm, Long 
Range Planning
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Independence Day Celebration

July 4th, Monday, Parsons Field
6:30 p.m. Activities Start
7:00 p.m. The Jim and Karrie Show
Dusk Fireworks by Jack Tobey and crew

Weather permitting—no rain date

All are cordially invited to attend and
participate in this year’s “Our To w n ”
community celebration on S a t u r d a y,
June 4. We will start the day off with a
parade at 10 a.m. and end the day with
f i reworks at dusk by Jack and Bettey
To b e y. 

This fun-filled day is full of activities
including a pie auction, wagon rides,
jumping tents, face painting, a baseball
speed pitching contest, food provided by
the Rye Lions Club, ice cream by the Ry e
Education Foundation, and even an
“Our Town Idol” singing contest,  plus
much, much more !

Thank you to all Rye Junior High and
Rye Elementary School students who
participated in the T-shirt contest.  This
was a contest to design a T-shirt for the
“Our Town” celebration.  We chose one
winner from each school.  The winner
f rom the Rye Junior High was a sixth-
grader and the winner from the Ry e
Elementary School was a fifth-grader.
This contest was sponsored by the Ry e
Lions Club.  Each winner will receive a
$50 cash prize and their designs will be
on the T-shirts that will be sold to help
fund next year’s celebration.  The T- s h i r t s
will be available at a cost of $10 each or
t h ree for $25.  You may purchase your T-
shirts at the Rye Library’s Childre n ’ s
Room, pick up an order form at Ry e
Junior High, Rye Elementary School, or
Rye Town Hall; or call 436-6839.

We need your help.  We need pies for

our pie auction.  This is a major
s o u rce of income for this event,
so please, if you are able to,
donate a pie; call 436-6839.

Anyone wishing to partici-
pate in the parade should be at
Webster at Rye by 9 a.m.
Whether you want to ride your
bike, wheel your baby, or make a
float—anything’s possible.  It’s
your town, it’s your parade,
please participate!

“Our Town” is made possible
by the generous donations fro m
our sponsors and the hard work
of our committee.  We appre c i a t e
any help that is provided so we
may continue with the tradition
of this special day.

Don’t forget to mark your cal-
endars for S a t u r d a y, June 4th,
to spend a day filled with fun
and your friendly neighbors! 

For more information or to
volunteer please call 436-6839.

Mary Ann Short
Our Town Committee

RYE ROCKS
A Celebration of Our To w n

�  Do you remember the Ocean Wave
Hotel? 

� Do you remember when it was the
Harrington? 

� Do you remember when the Ocean Wave
burned in the early 1960s?

Have you seen the new exhibit at the Town
Museum? 

Come to the museum and check on all the old
hotels and boarding houses. Learn about
local support and the beginnings of tourism
in our town.

The museum is open every Saturday from 11
a.m. to 3 p.m.

Old Hotels and Boarding
Houses at the Town Museum


